

# HOUSING AND DRINKING WATER

# **QANUILIRPITAA? 2017**

Nunavik Inuit Health Survey





# HOUSING AND DRINKING WATER

# **QANUILIRPITAA? 2017**

Nunavik Inuit Health Survey







Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services P.O Box 900 Kuujjuaq, (Quebec) JOM 1C0 Phone number: 819-964-2222 Toll-free: 1 844-964-2244

Email: info@sante-services-sociaux.ca Website: nrbhss.ca/en/health-surveys

Legal deposit - November 2020 Bibliothèque et Archives nationales du Québec ISBN: 978-2-924662-39-7 (PDF)

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$  Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services – 2020

## **AUTHORS**

Mylene Riva, PhD, Assistant Professor and co-Principal Investigator - community component Canada Research Chair in Housing, Community and Health Institute for Health and Social Policy and Department of Geography, McGill University

Christopher Fletcher, PhD, Professor and co-Principal Investigator - community component Department of Social and Preventive medicine,

Faculty of Medicine, Université Laval Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec - Université Laval

Philippe Dufresne, MSc, Research Assistant Canada Research Chair in Housing, Community and Health, McGill University

Antoine Lachance, Research Assistant Canada Research Chair in Housing, Community and Health, McGill University

Gina Muckle, PhD, Professor and co-Principal Investigator - youth cohort School of Psychology, Université Laval Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec - Université Laval

## **EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR**

Danielle St-Laurent, Director Bureau d'information et d'études en santé des populations Institut national de santé publique du Québec

# SCIENTIFIC DIRECTORS

Pierre Ayotte, PhD, Professor Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Université Laval Population Health and Optimal Health Practices Research Unit, Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec – Université Laval Institut national de santé publique du Québec

Françoise Bouchard, MD, MPH, FRCPC, Director of Public Health Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

# STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

Philippe Dufresne, MSc, Research Assistant Canada Research Chair in Housing, Community and Health, McGill University

#### Marc-André Dubé, Scientific Advisor

Bureau d'information et d'études en santé des populations Institut national de santé publique du Québec

## SCIENTIFIC EDITING

### Marie-Josée Gauthier, Planning,

**Programming and Research Officer** Public Health Department Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

#### Susie Gagnon, Scientific Advisor

Bureau d'information et d'études en santé des populations Institut national de santé publique du Québec

## WITH THE COLLABORATION OF

**Sylvie Ricard, Environmental Health Advisor** Public Health Department Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

Mario Brisson, Medical Advisor Public Health Department Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

### Julie Ducrocq, DMV, M.Sc

Direction des risques biologiques et de la santé au travail. Institut national de santé publique du Québec Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Université Laval Population Health and Optimal Health Practices Research Unit Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec – Université Laval

### Benoit Lévesque, MD, M.Sc, FRCP

Direction de la santé environnementale et de la toxicologie. Institut national de santé publique du Québec Department of Social and Preventive Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Université Laval Population Health and Optimal Health Practices Research Unit, Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec – Université Laval

## LINGUISTIC REVISION

Alison McGain

## VISUAL CREATION

Alphatek

## COMMUNICATION

Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services

# QANUILIRPITAA? 2017 HEALTH SURVEY ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

On behalf of the Steering Committee, I would like to express my gratitude to all Nunavimmiut who participated in the *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 Health Survey.

This important health survey was made possible thanks to the long-lasting partnership between the Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services, the *Institut national de santé publique du Québec* and researchers from the Centre de recherche du CHU de Québec – Université Laval, McGill University and Trent University.

The valuable contribution of Inuit research advisors, leaders from each community, as well as representatives from the Avataq Cultural Institute, the Ungava Tulattavik Health Centre, the Inuulitsivik Health Centre, the Kativik Regional Government, Kativik Ilisarniliriniq, Makivik Corporation, the northern villages and the Qarjuit Youth Council is gratefully acknowledged. The Steering Committee and the Data Management Committee of *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 guided and enriched this work throughout the different phases, from planning to data interpretation and contextualization.

We want to highlight the invaluable contribution of Pierre Ayotte and Françoise Bouchard, the scientific directors, and Danielle St-Laurent, the project's executive director. We are also indebted to Geneviève Hamel, Suzanne Bruneau, Suzanne Côté and Nathalie Ouellet who coordinated the planning and realization of the survey.

We are sincerely thankful to the Inuit interviewers who carried out exceptional work in often challenging circumstances.

We are also grateful to all of the professionals, technicians, students, ground team and clerical staff, as well as the crew of the Canadian Coast Guard Ship Amundsen.

Finally, this survey could not have been undertaken without the financial support of the Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services, the Kativik Regional Government, Makivik Corporation, Kativik Ilisarniliriniq, the *ministère de la Santé et des Services sociaux du Québec*, ArcticNet, the Amundsen Science Ship Fund and the Northern Contaminants Program.

Numerous people have contributed at different stages of the survey process; many of them are listed below, and there are many more.

Minnie Grey

Chairperson, *Qanuilirpitaa*? Steering Committee Executive Director, NRBHSS

In memory of Audrey Flemming and Linda Shipaluk.

### PRINCIPAL INVESTIGATORS AND INUIT ADVISORS\*

#### Adult component

Pierre Ayotte Chris Furgal Mélanie Lemire Benoît Lévesque Michel Lucas Mary Pilurtuut

### Youth component

Richard Bélanger Gina Muckle Louisa Yeates

#### **Community component**

Nancy Etok Christopher Fletcher Kitty Gordon Betsy Palliser Mylène Riva

## Oral health

Aimée Dawson Chantal Galarneau

**Men's Health** Gilles Tremblay

#### STEERING COMMITTEE AND DATA MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE (DMC) PARTICIPANTS

Minnie Grey (Steering Committee chair) Marie Rochette (DMC co-chair) Robert Watt (DMC co-chair) Alicia Aragutak Ellen Avard Jean-Etienne Bégin Françoise Bouchard Suzanne Bruneau Marie-Noëlle Caron Maria Cengarle Yasmine Charara Suzanne Côté Serge Déry Aleashia Echalook Mona Eepa Belleau Maggie Emudluk Barrie Ford Susie Gagnon Marie-Josée Gauthier Yoan Girard Lucy Grey Geneviève Hamel Olivia Ikey Suzy Kauki Elena Koneak Labranche Christine Leblanc Stéphanie Léveillé Eliana Manrique Murray McDonald Jennifer Munick Tunu Napartuk

Jeannie Nungak Josepi Padlayat Geneviève Pellerin Fabien Pernet Maata Putugu Hilda Snowball Danielle St-Laurent Jobie Tukkiapik Larry Watt Shirley White-Dupuis

### **INTERVIEWERS/NURSES**

Linda Amidlak Thomas Annanak Lydia Audlaluk Nicolas Baltazar Jeannie Calvin **Caroline** Couture Louis-Frédéric Daigle Véronique Dion Roy Geneviève Dorval Véronique Doutreloux Philippe Dufresne Victoria E. Forest Audrey Flemming Jeannie Flemming Elisabeth Gagné Virginie Gargano Suzie Gordon Sarah Imak Léa Laflamme Pierre Lejeune Alexandre Léveillé Paul Marcoux Josée Michaud Laura McKeeman Claude Morency **Caroline Moisan** Julie Nastapoka Julie Picard Michel Poulin Linda Shipaluk Évelyne Thibault Mina Tukai Amelia Tukkiapik Whiteley

## COMMUNICATION

AND TRANSLATION Minnie Amidlak Annie Baron **Brigitte Chalifoux** Caroline D'Astous Nina Gilbert Alasie Hickey Nathalie Labonté Irène Langis Josée Lévesque Robert Mackey Émilie Pelletier Eva Pilurtuut Ida Saunders Jenny Simpraseuth Rhéal Séguin

### DENTISTS/RESPIRATORY THERAPISTS

Élaine Audet Lucie Bélanger Hélène Fournier-Noël Marie-Rose Gagnon Beaumont Isabelle Gauthier Gabrielle Gingras Ariane H. Morin Cassiopée Paradis-Gagnon

### **GROUND-STAFF**

Stéphane Anctil Julien Arsenault Marie Bernard Justine Blanco Lalande Christian Brunet Virginie Chadenet Catherine Godin Josianne Grenier Dominique Hamel Robert Ladouceur Trina Manac'h Laurence Millette **Guillaume Proulx** Sylvie Ricard Camille Tremblay-Fournier As well as all local research assistants and local logistics staff

### ADMINISTRATIVE SUPPORT AND INFORMATIC TECHNOLOGIES

Vincent Gilbert Denis Granghon Eva Gunn Ginette Laflamme Liv Larsen Richard Leboeuf Sylvie Muller

### DATA PROCESSING, QUALITY CONTROL AND LAB WORK

Véronique Boiteau Marc-André Dubé Marianne Dubé Denis Hamel Judith Labrecque Jacinthe Larochelle Caroline Moisan Nathalie Ouellet Louis Rochette Mélanie St-Onge Mélanie Tessier Hamado Zoungrana

### COMMUNITY COMPONENT/ MOBILIZATION

David Arsenault Marie Baron Imane Cheriet Marie-Hélène Dion-Gagnon Sarah Fraser Melody Lynch Marie-Claude Lyonnais Cindy Ruel

### AND MANY MORE!

\* Each name is listed only once even though it may have been mentioned in more than one category.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	v
LIST OF FIGURES	VI
LIST OF ACRONYMS	VI

# BACKGROUND OF THE QANUILIRPITAA? 2017 HEALTH SURVEY

Target population	1
Survey frame	1
Data collection	2
Participation	2

2		
	INTRODUCTION	



5

3

1

RESULTS	7
4.1 Household size, composition and overcrowding	7
> 4.1.1 Household size	7
<ul> <li>4.1.2 Household composition</li> </ul>	7
<ul> <li>4.1.3 Dwelling size and overcrowding</li> </ul>	9

4

4.2 Structural dimension of dwellings	10
> 4.2.1 Repairs needed	10
> 4.2.2 Drinking water	11
4.3 Hidden homelessness and residential mobility	16
> 4.3.1 Hidden homelessness	16
> 4.3.2 Residential mobility	16

17

# 5 DISCUSSION

REFERENCES	19
APPENDIX A - QUESTIONS ON HOUSING AND DRINKING WATER	21
Household size, composition and overcrowding	21
Structural dimension of the dwelling	22
Hidden homelessness and residential mobility	24
	25
APPENDIX B - SUPPLEMENTARY RESULTS	25
Household size, composition and overcrowding	25

Structural dimension of dwellings	28
Hidden homelessness and residential mobility	36



# LIST OF TABLES

<b>Table 1</b> P. 7	Household size (mean) by survey year, sex, age, coast of residence, and overcrowding, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017
Table 2 P. 10	Repairs needed for dwellings (%) by annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
<b>Table 3</b> P. 13	Main source of drinking water in summer and winter (%) by age and coast of residence, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
<b>Table 4</b> P. 15	Treatment method for water at home (%) by age and coast, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
<b>Table A</b> P. 25	Mean household size, building and dwelling area size (m <sup>2</sup> ) by survey year, sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017
<b>Table B</b> P. 25	Mean household size, building and dwelling area size (m <sup>2</sup> ) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
<b>Table C</b> P. 26	Household composition (%) by survey year, sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017
<b>Table D</b> P. 26	Household composition (%) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
<b>Table E</b> P. 27	Overcrowding by survey year, sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017
Table F P. 27	Overcrowding by coast of residence, community size, employment status and annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
<b>Table G</b> P. 28	Dwellings in need of repairs (%) by sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
<b>Table H</b> P. 28	Dwellings in need of repairs (%) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual personal income(%), population aged 16 years and over,

Nunavik, 2017

Table IMain source of drinking water at home inP. 29summer and winter (%) by survey year, sex,<br/>age and age group by sex, population aged 16<br/>years and over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017

Table JMain source of drinking water at home inP. 30summer and winter (%) by coast of residence,<br/>community size, overcrowding, employment<br/>status and annual personal income, population<br/>aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

- Table KMain reason for not using the municipalP. 31system as the main source of water (%) by sex<br/>and age, population aged 16 years and over,<br/>Nunavik, 2017
- Table LMain reason for not using the municipal<br/>system as the main source of water (%) by<br/>coast of residence, community size,<br/>overcrowding, employment status and<br/>annual personal income, excluding 62% of<br/>Nunavimmiut who use the municipal<br/>system, population aged 16 years and over,<br/>Nunavik, 2017
- Table MMethods of water treatment (%) by sex, ageP. 32and age group by sex, population aged 16 years<br/>and over, Nunavik, 2017
- Table NMethods of water treatment (%) by coast ofP. 33residence, community size, overcrowding,<br/>employment status and annual personal<br/>income, population aged 16 years and over,<br/>Nunavik, 2017
- **Table O**Water tank and water tank cleaning (%) by sex,P. 34age and age group by sex, population aged 16<br/>years and over, Nunavik, 2017
- Table PWater tank and water tank cleaning (%) byP. 35coast of residence, community size,<br/>overcrowding, employment status and annual<br/>personal income, population aged 16 years and<br/>over, Nunavik, 2017

Table QHidden homelessness and residential mobilityP. 36(%) by sex, age and age by sex, population<br/>aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

Table RHidden homelessness and residential mobilityP. 37(%) by coast of residence, community size,<br/>overcrowding, employment status and annual<br/>personal income, population aged 16 years and<br/>over, Nunavik, 2017

# **LIST OF FIGURES**

<b>Figure 1</b> P. 8	Household composition (%) by survey year, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017
<b>Figure 2</b> P. 8	Household composition (%) by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
<b>Figure 3</b> P. 9	Proportion (%) of Nunavimmiut living in overcrowded dwellings (>1 PPR), by age and sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
Figure 4 P. 10	Proportion (%) of Nunavimmiut living in overcrowded dwellings (>1 PPR), by coast of residence and annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over,

- Figure 5Main source of drinking water in summer and<br/>winter (%), population aged 16 years and over,<br/>Nunavik, 2017
- Figure 6Main source of drinking water in summer (%)P. 12by survey year, population aged 16 years and<br/>over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017
- Figure 7Main reason for not using tap water from homeP. 14as the main source of drinking water (%) in the<br/>past 12 months by age group, population aged<br/>16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
- Figure 8Last time water tank was cleaned (%) byP. 16community size, population aged 16 years<br/>and over, Nunavik, 2017

# LIST OF ACRONYMS

- INSPQ Institut national de santé publique du Québec
- **KMHB** Kativik Municipal Housing Bureau
- PPH People per house

Nunavik, 2017

PPR People per room

# BACKGROUND OF THE QANUILIRPITAA? 2017 HEALTH SURVEY

The Qanuilirpitaa? 2017 Health Survey is a major population health survey conducted in Nunavik that involved the collection, analysis and dissemination of information on the health status of Nunavimmiut. The last health survey conducted prior to it in Nunavik dated from 2004. Since then, no other surveys providing updated information on the health of this population had been carried out. Thus, in February 2014, the Board of Directors of the Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services (NRBHSS) unanimously adopted a resolution to conduct a new health survey in all 14 Nunavik communities, in support of the Strategic Regional Plan. The general objective of the 2017 health survey was to provide an upto-date portrait of the health status of Nunavimmiut. It was also aimed at assessing trends and following up on the health and health determinants of adult participants since 2004, as well as evaluating the health status of Nunavik youth. This health survey has strived to move beyond traditional survey approaches so as to nurture the research capabilities and skills of Inuit and support the development and empowerment of communities. Qanuilirpitaa? 2017 included four different components: 1) an adult component to document the mental and physical health status of adults in 2017 and follow up on the adult cohort of 2004; 2) a youth component to establish a new cohort of Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years old and to document their mental and physical health status; 3) a community component to establish the health profiles and assets of communities in a participatory research approach; and 4) a community mobilization project aimed at mobilizing communities and fostering their development.

This health survey relied on a high degree of partnership within Nunavik (Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services (NRBHSS), Makivik Corporation, Kativik Regional Government (KRG) Kativik Ilisarniliriniq (KI), Avataq Cultural Institute, Qarjuit Youth Council, Innulitsivik Health Centre, Ungava Tulattavik Health Centre), as well as between Nunavik, the Institut national de santé publique du Québec (INSPQ) and academic researchers from three Canadian universities: Université Laval, McGill University and Trent University. This approach followed the OCAP principles of Ownership, Control, Access and Possession (First Nations Information Governance Centre, 2007).<sup>1</sup> It also emphasized the following values and principles: empowerment and self-determination, respect, value, relevance and usefulness, trust, transparency, engagement, scientific rigour and a realistic approach.

# **TARGET POPULATION**

The survey target population was all permanent Nunavik residents aged 16 years and over. Persons living full time in public institutions were not included in the survey. The most up-to-date beneficiaries register of all Inuit living in Nunavik, provided by the Makivik Corporation in spring 2017, was used to construct the main survey frame. According to this register, the population of Nunavik was 12 488 inhabitants spread out in 14 communities. This register allowed respondents to be selected on the basis of age, sex and coast of residence (Hudson coast and Ungava coast).

# **SURVEY FRAME**

The survey used a stratified proportional model to select respondents. Stratification was conducted based on communities and age groups, given that one of the main objectives of the survey was to provide estimates for two subpopulations aged, respectively, 16 to 30 years and 31 years and over. In order to obtain precise estimates, the targeted sample size was 1 000 respondents in each age group. Assuming a 50% response rate, nearly 4 000 people were required to obtain the necessary sample size. From this pool, the number of individuals recruited from each community was proportionate to population size and took into account the number of days that the survey team

<sup>1.</sup> OCAP® is a registered trademark of the First Nations Information Governance Centre (FNIGC).

would remain in each community – a situation that imposed constraints on the number of participants that could be seen. Within each stratum, participants were randomly selected from the beneficiaries register. However, the individuals from the 2004 cohort, all 31 years old and over (representing approximately 700 individuals), were automatically included in the initial sample. The survey also included a clinical component, with tests to document aspects of physical health, sampling of biological specimens (such as blood, oropharyngeal swabs, urine, stool, and vaginal swabs), spirometry, and an oral clinical exam. These sessions were supervised by a team comprised of nurses, respiratory therapists, dentists, dental hygienists and assistants, and laboratory technicians.

# DATA COLLECTION

Data were collected from August 19, 2017 to October 5, 2017 in the 14 villages. The villages were reached by the *Amundsen*, a Canadian Coast Guard Icebreaker, and participants were invited on board the ship for data collection purposes.

Two recruitment teams travelled from one community to another before the ship's arrival. An Inuk assistant in each community helped: identify, contact and transport (if necessary) each participant; inform participants about the sampling and study procedures; obtain informed consent from participants (video) and fill in the identification sheet and sociodemographic questionnaire.

Data collection procedures for the survey included questionnaires, as well as clinical measurements. The survey duration was about four hours for each wave of participants, including their transportation to and from the ship. Unfortunately, this time frame was sometimes insufficient to complete the data collection process. This survey received ethical approval by the Comité d'éthique de la recherche du Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Québec – Université Laval.

Aboard the ship, the survey questionnaires were administered by interviewers, many of whom were Inuit. Face-to-face interviews were conducted using a computerassisted interviewing tool. If there were problems with the laptop connections, paper-form questionnaires were filled out. The questionnaires were administered in Inuktitut, English or French, according to the preference of the participants. Interviewers received training in administering the questionnaires prior to the start of the survey. The questionnaires were divided into five blocks: psychosocial interview (blocks 1 and 3), physical health and food security interview (block 2), food frequency questionnaire (block 4), and sociodemographic interview (block 5).

# PARTICIPATION

There were a total of 1 326 participants, including 574 Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years old and 752 Nunavimmiut aged 31 years and over, for total response rates of 30.7% and 41.5%, respectively. The participants' distribution between the two coasts (Ungava and Hudson) was similar. The distribution of men and women was unequal, with twice as many women (873) than men (453) participating in the survey. If the results obtained from this sample are to be inferred to the target population, survey weights must be used.

Overall, as compared to the 2004 survey, the response rate (i.e., the rate of participants over the total number of individuals on the sampling list) was lower than expected, especially among young people. This includes the refusal rate and especially a low contact rate. Several reasons might explain the low response rate, including the short time period available to contact individuals prior to the ship's arrival in the community and non-contact due to people being outside of the community or on the land. Nevertheless, among the individuals that were contacted (n = 1.661), the participation rate was satisfactory with an internal participation rate of 79.7%. More details on the collection, processing and analysis of the data are given in the Methodological Report (Hamel, Hamel et Gagnon, 2020).

# INTRODUCTION

Across Canada Indigenous populations experience disparities in access to adequate and appropriate housing, a situation recognized as a chronic source of social and health inequities (Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami, 2019; National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health, 2017). While patterns of land use and dwelling began to change with the arrival of Europeans in the 18<sup>th</sup> century, it was not until the Second World War that most communities in their current form started to develop in the North. In the 1950s and 1960's, the Canadian government intensified the relocation and settlement process of Inuit into permanent communities. The houses people were provided with were often made of poor quality materials that deteriorated rapidly in the harsh climate. They were uncomfortable to live in, unsuitable to family life and poorly suited to traditional activities (Dawson, 2006; Tester, 2009). The coercive transition into settlement living without adequate resources fostered the conditions of overcrowded and poor quality housing that are today commonplace in many communities across Inuit Nunangat. This situation compromises the health of the population and the capacity of communities for social and economic development (Knotsch & Kinnon, 2011; Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami, 2019; National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health, 2017).

Across Inuit Nunangat, the housing market is largely subsidized. In Nunavik, 86% of the population lives in social housing (Statistics Canada, 2017a). There are provisions for housing and municipal development in the James Bay and Northern Quebec Agreement. Subsidized housing in Nunavik is thus a negotiated benefit of the land claim agreement rather than a form of social welfare as in other parts of the province and the country. Demographic and population changes maintain a strong demand for the construction of new housing. The annual residential construction, limited by the short construction season and the high cost of materials, does not keep up with the demand for housing.

In Canada, a dwelling is considered acceptable if it is in adequate condition, i.e. that it does not require major repairs, is suitable in size to accommodate the composition of the household (an indicator of overcrowding), and is affordable (Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation, 2018). At the 2016 Canadian census, 32% of the population in Inuit Nunangat were living in a dwelling needing major repairs and over half (52%) in a dwelling with at least a one-bedroom shortfall (Statistics Canada, 2017b). In general, the housing situation in Nunavik is comparable to that of Inuit Nunangat: 24% of Nunavimmiut reported living in dwellings needing major repairs and 52% in a dwelling not suitable in size (Statistics Canada, 2017b). These proportions are much higher than for the rest of Canada where 7% of the population lives in dwellings needing major repairs and 5% in dwellings with at least a one-bedroom shortfall (Statistics Canada, 2017a). Overcrowding, housing shortages and challenging socioeconomic conditions contributes to housing insecurity in the region. Many move houses often or struggle to find a place to call home (Perreault et al., 2020). While the prevalence of homelessness in Nunavik is not known, hidden homelessness probably best characterizes the situation, as extreme cold temperatures prevent people from sleeping outdoors (Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami, 2014; Knotsch & Kinnon, 2011).

Housing is a human right and a fundamental determinant of health (Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami, 2014; National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health, 2017). In Inuit communities, inadequate housing conditions and overcrowding have been associated with food insecurity (Ruiz-Castell et al., 2015), chronic stress (Riva et al., 2014), poor mental health outcomes (Gray, Richer, & Harper, 2016), and infectious diseases such as tuberculosis (Khan et al., 2016). Inuit children suffer the highest hospitalization rate for lower respiratory tract infection in the world, a condition that has been associated with overcrowding and poor ventilation in the house (Kovesi et al., 2007). With an average age of 27.7 years in 2016 (Statistics Canada, 2018), the Inuit population is the youngest in the country, putting the health of children and youth at the center of the housing crisis.

Closely tied to housing conditions and infrastructure is the question of water. In all communities in Nunavik, with the exception of Kuujjuaraapik, permafrost makes it too costly for municipalities to use an underground water supply system (Allard, Lemay, Barrette, L'Herault, & Sarrazin, 2012; Société d'habitation du Québec, 2014). Water is delivered to households by truck and stored in tanks that are regularly filled by municipal services. Water tank cleaning for social housing units is the responsibility of the Kativik Municipal Housing Bureau (KMHB) and is done periodically (KMHB, 2016).

Using data from *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017, this report describes the housing conditions in Nunavik in 2017. The report is organized in three sections: household size, composition and overcrowding; structural dimension of house, including repairs needed and drinking water; and hidden homelessness and residential mobility. Variation in housing indicators by participants' sex, age group, coast of residence, community size and socioeconomic circumstances are also examined. When possible, results are compared to those from the 2004 *Qanuippitaa*? 2004 survey.



# **3** METHODOLOGICAL ASPECTS

Nunavimmiut 16 years and over answered questions about housing conditions and household composition. The questions were included in the psychosocial and sociodemographic questionnaires of *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017. The questions used to collect the data are listed in Appendix A. Most questions had multiple choice answers. In some cases, similar categories with a small number of answers and a high coefficient of variation were grouped together.

The first section presents information on household size, composition and overcrowding. Respondents reported the total number of people usually living in their house (household size), and the number of children (under 5 years old and 5 to 17 years old) and adults (18 to 54 years old and 55 years and over). From this information a household composition variable was created to compare households with: adults only, one adult with children, two adults with children, and more than two adults with children. Information about the dwelling, such as the number of rooms and bedrooms, area size, type of dwelling (detached unit, duplex, unit in a multiplex) was provided by the KMHB. This information was merged to the Qanuilirpitaa? data file using the house number of respondents. To preserve confidentiality, the two databases were merged by staff at the Institut national de santé publique du Québec. The ratio of the number of people per room (PPR) is used as an indicator of overcrowding. This indicator is calculated by dividing household size by the number of rooms in a dwelling, excluding bathrooms, halls, vestibules, and rooms used solely for business purposes (Statistics Canada, 2017c). A household is considered overcrowded when the PPR ratio is above one. Nine percent (9%) of participants were missing information on their house number; information on overcrowding is thus missing for these participants.

The second section of the report concerns the structural aspects of dwellings, including the need for repairs, as perceived by respondents, and drinking water. Respondents reported whether their dwelling was in need of regular maintenance, only, or whether it needed minor or major repairs. Minor repairs include things such as missing or loose tiles and defective steps, railings or siding. Major repairs are problems that involve the structure and major systems of a dwelling, including defective plumbing or electrical wiring, as well as structural repairs to walls, floors and ceilings (Statistics Canada, 2017c). With regards to drinking water, people were asked about their main source of drinking water, in winter and summer. Possible responses included: tap water at home, tap directly at the water plant, bottled water, and water sourced from lakes, rivers, snow, or ice. Methods for water treatment used at home were also reported (boiling, filtering, or any other type of treatment). Participants reporting using bottled water or getting water from natural sources were asked to provide the main reason for not using municipal water as their main source of drinking water. People also reported the last time they were aware that their dwelling's water tank had been cleaned; responses included in the last month, in the last year, more than two years ago, and do not know.

Finally, results on hidden homelessness and residential mobility are presented. Hidden homelessness refers to people living temporarily with others (family, friends, and strangers), but without any guarantee of continued residency or any immediate prospect for accessing permanent housing (Canadian Observatory on Homelessness, 2012). It was assessed with the question "During the last 12 months, were there people living in your house for a certain period of time because they had nowhere else to live (excluding visitors)?" To assess residential mobility, people were asked how many times they had moved houses over the past 12 months.

Results are presented for Nunavik, and for sub-groups of the population using cross-tabulation by sex and age groups (16 to 30 years, 31 to 54 years and 55 years and over). Results are also cross-tabulated by coast (Hudson: Kuujjuarapik, Umiujaq, Inukjuak, Puvirnituq, Akulivik, Ivujivik, and Salluit; Ungava: Kangiqsujuaq, Quaqtaq, Kangirsuk, Aupaluk, Tasiujaq, Kuujjuaq, and Kangiqsualujjuaq), and community size (large communities: Kuujjuaq, Salluit, Puvirnituq and Inukjuak; small communities: Kuujjuarapik, Umiujaq, Akulivik, Ivujivik, Kangiqsujuaq, Quaqtaq, Kangirsuk, Aupaluk, Tasiujaq and Kangiqsualujjuaq). Finally, results are crosstabulated by annual personal income (<\$20 000 vs. ≥\$20 000) and employment status (employed vs. not employed). "Employed" includes full-time, part-time and occasional work or self-employment, whereas "not employed" includes hunter support program, housework, retired/pension, employment insurance, parental leave, income support, student or other sources of income. In stratifying by income, respondents who did not know their income level (12%) were excluded. For selected variables, stratification by household overcrowding (presence vs. absence) was examined.

Comparison tests were performed with a global chi-square test for categorical variables to examine whether any proportion was different across categories. In the presence of a significant result (p < 0.05), two-by-two comparisons were performed to further identify statistically significant differences between categories. These tests involved the construction of a Wald statistic based on the difference between the logit transformations of the estimated proportions. Only significant differences at the 5% threshold are reported in the text. Full results are presented in the tables in Appendix B. Significant differences between categories are denoted in the tables and figures using superscripts. A response category "Do not know/No response/Refused to answer" (DK/NR/R) is included in the results only when the combined response rate for these options is above 10%.

Results of the 2017 survey are compared to those of the 2004 *Qanuippitaa*? survey for variables that were measured similarly in the two surveys. In the 2004 survey, information on housing conditions was collected at the household level; therefore, participants from the same household were attributed the same value. This allowed for comparison of the data with 2017, where information on housing conditions was collected at the individual level. Statistical tests were performed to see if the differences observed between 2004 and 2017 are due to demographic changes; they are discussed when relevant.

All of the percentages presented in this report are estimates yielded from a sample and produced using weights generated by the INSPQ. The variance of estimates is expressed using 95% confidence intervals and coefficients of variation, calculated using "bootstrap" weights. Coefficients of variation (CV) represent the accuracy of an estimate. Estimates with a CV with values lower than 15% are reliable. Estimates with a CV between 15% and 25% show high sampling variability, meaning that the estimates are less reliable; such estimates are accompanied by an asterisk \* and should be interpreted with caution. Estimates with a CV greater than 25% are unreliable; they are accompanied by a double asterisk \*\* and are presented for information purposes only. An estimate generated with fewer than five observations is replaced by NP (data not presented) to prevent identification of participants. Finally, considering the different percentages of completion for all blocks of the interview, different weights were given to different blocks to ensure that the results would be as representative as possible of the whole population.

# 

# 4.1 HOUSEHOLD SIZE, COMPOSITION AND OVERCROWDING

(5.0 PPH). Average household size was larger on the Hudson coast (5.0 PPH) compared to the Ungava coast (4.4 PPH), but no variation was observed by community size. Overcrowded households were twice as large as non-overcrowded households (7.3 vs. 3.6 PPH).

# 4.1.1 HOUSEHOLD SIZE

On average, there were 4.8 people per house (PPH) in *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 compared to 5.6 PPH in *Qanuippitaa*? 2004 (Table 1). Average household size was lower for Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and over (4.1 PPH) compared to those aged 31 to 54 (4.8 PPH) and 16 to 30 years old

# Table 1Household size (mean) by survey year, sex, age, coast of residence, and overcrowding, population<br/>aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017

То	tal	S	ex		Age group		Coast of	residence	Overcro	owding <sup>a</sup>
2004	2017	Men	Women	16-30	31-54	≥55	Hudson	Ungava		
5.6	4.8 <sup>1</sup>	4.7	4.9	5.0	4.8	4.1 <sup>1</sup>	5.0 <sup>1</sup>	4.4	7.3 <sup>1</sup>	3.6

### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

# 4.1.2 HOUSEHOLD COMPOSITION

One in five households (21%) were composed of adults only. This is a marked increase from the 2004 survey, where only 13% of Nunavimmiut lived in adult-only households (Figure 1). Most households were composed of two adults with children (32%), or of more than two adults with children (40%). There were fewer households with more than two adults in 2017 compared to 2004 (51%). In comparison to women, more men were living in adultonly households (17% vs. 25%, respectively, Figure 2). Living in adult-only households was also significantly higher for individuals aged 55 years and older, in comparison to other age groups (Table C, Appendix B). Women were more likely than men to be single parents (10% vs. 4%). The proportion of households composed of more than two adults with children was higher on the Hudson coast compared to the Ungava coast (45% vs. 34%). This household composition was also more prevalent among Nunavimmiut with an annual income lower than \$20 000 (44% vs. 34% for those with an income of \$20 000 or more) and living in overcrowded dwellings (70%) (Table D, Appendix B).





NOTES

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group (comparisons between 2004 and 2017).

### Figure 2 Household composition (%) by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017



NOTES

- 1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group (comparisons between men and women).
- \* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

# 4.1.3 DWELLING SIZE AND OVERCROWDING

Information on the area size of units (dwellings) and buildings (in the case of multi-unit buildings) is presented in Table A, Appendix B. No differences were observed in area size of dwelling units, between women and men or across age groups; however, women and people aged 55 years and older lived in smaller buildings. Younger women (16 to 30 years) lived in smaller units and in units with fewer rooms compared to women aged 31 and over. There were no differences in unit size across age categories for men. No differences were observed in either unit or building area size according to coast of residence, community size, or socioeconomic variables (Tables A-B, Appendix B). On average, there were 3.0 bedrooms per dwelling. One third of Nunavimmiut lived in an overcrowded dwelling (defined as a dwelling with more than one person per room). While this proportion is significantly lower than that observed at the time of the 2004 survey (41%) (Table E, Appendix B), the measure of overcrowding differs between the two surveys.

Overall, a greater proportion of Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 54 years lived in overcrowded households compared to those aged 55 years and over (38% for youth; 34% for adults aged 31 to 54 years; 17%\* for those aged 55 years and older) (Figure 3). No statistically significant difference was observed in the distribution of overcrowding between men and women (Appendix B, Table E). The prevalence of overcrowding was higher on the Hudson coast than on the Ungava coast (35% vs. 29%) (Figure 4). More than one third (36%) of Nunavimmiut with a personal annual income below \$20 000 lived in overcrowded dwellings. Overcrowding did not vary by employment status (Table F, Appendix B).





#### NOTES

3. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and over.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

**Figure 4** Proportion (%) of Nunavimmiut living in overcrowded dwellings (>1 PPR), by coast of residence and annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017



### NOTES

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group.

# 4.2 STRUCTURAL DIMENSION OF DWELLINGS

# 4.2.1 REPAIRS NEEDED

Overall, nearly one in five Nunavimmiut (19%) reported living in a dwelling that needed major repairs, about one third (31%) in a dwelling needing minor repairs, and half (50%) in a dwelling requiring only regular maintenance (Table 2). The proportions were similar between sex and age groups (Table G, Appendix B). In comparison to Nunavimmiut with an annual personal income of \$20 000 or more, living in a dwelling needing minor repairs was lower for those with an annual income below \$20 000 (40% vs. 24%; Table 2). The need for repairs did not vary by coast of residence, community size, employment status, or crowding conditions (Table H, Appendix B).

# Table 2Repairs needed for dwellings (%) by annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over,<br/>Nunavik, 2017

	Tetel	Annual personal income <sup>a</sup>		
	Total	< \$20 000	≥ \$20 000	
Major repairs needed (defective plumbing or electrical wiring, structural repairs to walls, floors, ceilings, etc.)	19.1	22.6	15.5	
Minor repairs (missing or loose floor tiles, defective steps, railings or siding, etc.)	31.4	24.4 <sup>1</sup>	39.5	
Only regular maintenance needed (painting, cleaning)	49.5	53.0	45.0	

#### NOTES

a. Nunavimmiut who did not know/refused to report their annual personal income (13.2%) were not included.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group.

# 4.2.2 DRINKING WATER

### Main source of drinking water

Most Nunavimmiut reported that their main source of drinking water was tap water at home (64%) or at the water plant (19%) (Figure 5). Bottled water was used as the main source of drinking water by about 7%. About 12% of Nunavimmiut reported that water from a nearby lake or from snow/ice was their main source of drinking water. These proportions were similar in the summer and winter.



Figure 5 Main source of drinking water in summer and winter (%), population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

#### NOTES

a. This category sums the two responses "From nearby lake, river or stream" and "Melted snow, ice or iceberg".

Figure 6 illustrates the proportion of main source of drinking water in summertime for *Qanuippitaa*? 2004 and *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 (the proportions for winter are similar and are presented in Appendix B, Table I.) In *Qanuippitaa*? 2004, 43% of Nunavimmiut drank water from the tap at home in the summer, significantly less than the proportion observed in *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 (64%). A greater proportion

of Nunavimmiut used water from the tap directly at the water plant in *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 compared to *Qanuippitaa*? 2004 (Table I, Appendix B,). Moreover, 38% reported using water from a nearby lake, river or stream as their main source of water in *Qanuippitaa*? 2004, a proportion significantly greater than that observed in *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017, i.e., 11%.





#### NOTES

a. This category sums the two responses "From nearby lake, river or stream" and "Melted snow, ice or iceberg".

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group (comparisons between 2004 and 2017).

Using bottled water as the main source of drinking water was more common among Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years compared to other age groups (Table 3). There were differences by community size for most sources of drinking water, except for bottled water. In both winter and summer, a lower proportion of residents of small communities reported drinking tap water at home, while a larger proportion reported getting their water from the tap directly at the water plant or from natural sources. Fewer people on the Hudson coast used the tap directly at the water plant as their main source of drinking water compared to those on the Ungava coast (16% vs. 23%, Appendix, Table J). The main source of drinking water did not vary by overcrowding conditions, employment status, or annual personal income (Table J, Appendix B). Table 3

### Main source of drinking water in summer and winter (%) by age and coast of residence, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

	Age			Community size		
Source of drinking water	16-30	31-54	≥55	Small	Large	
Summer						
Tap water at home	62.7	65.0	63.3	56.0 <sup>1</sup>	69.5	
Tap at water plant	16.6	19.7	21.5	23.3 <sup>1</sup>	15.1	
Bottled water	11.3 <sup>1</sup>	4.0*	1.9**	4.7*	8.5	
Lake/snow <sup>a</sup>	9.4	11.2	13.3*	16.0 <sup>1</sup>	6.9*	
Winter						
Tap water at home	62.6	64.7	61.6	54.4 <sup>1</sup>	69.9	
Tap at water plant	16.3	21.3	20.7	23.4 <sup>1</sup>	15.7	
Bottled water	10.0 <sup>1</sup>	3.8*	1.9**	3.9* <sup>1</sup>	7.9	
Lake/snow <sup>a</sup>	11.1	10.3	15.7*	18.3 <sup>1</sup>	6.5*	

#### NOTES

a. This category sums the questionnaire categories "From nearby lake, river or stream" and "Melted snow, ice or iceberg".

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

### Reasons for not using municipal water

Among the 36% of Nunavimmiut reporting not using tap water at home as their main source of drinking water, 42% said it was because the water taste of chlorine; 15% mentioned a fear of bad germs; 6% mentioned a fear of chemicals; 27% mentioned "other reasons"; and 10% did not answer the question or did not know the reason (Figure 7). Fewer Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 mentioned "taste of

chlorine" (30%) compared to those aged 31 to 54 (51%) and those aged 55 and over (54%) (Figure 7). More people aged 16 to 30 mentioned not using tap water at home because of "other reasons" compared to those aged 55 years and over. No additional information is available on these other reasons (Figure 7). No variations were observed according to socioeconomic variables (Table L, Appendix B).

**Figure 7** Main reason for not using tap water from home as the main source of drinking water (%) in the past 12 months by age group, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017



## NOTES

- a. Participants who answered "Don't know" or who refused to answer the questions, are presented since their percentage is equal to or greater than10%.
- 1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

3. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and over.

- \* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.
- \*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

## Water treatment method

About 75% of Nunavimmiut reported treating their drinking water using at least one method. This is a large increase from *Qanuippitaa*? 2004, when less than half reported treating their water. Treating water was more prevalent on the Ungava coast compared to the Hudson coast (Table 4). Among those who reported treating their water, 50% either boiled or filtered, and an additional 8% used another (unspecified) treatment method (the proportions do not total 100% because some people reported using more than one method). Overall, fewer people aged 55 and over

filtered their water compared to the youngest age group (16 to 30 years old) (38% vs. 56%). Fewer people on the Hudson coast filtered their water (43% vs. 57% on the Ungava coast), while the prevalence of boiling was similar on both coasts. Boiling water varied by overcrowding conditions, being more prevalent among Nunavimmiut living in overcrowded dwellings compared to nonovercrowded dwellings (58% vs. 48%). No differences were observed in water treatment by community size or other socioeconomic variables (Tables M-N, Appendix B).

# Table 4Treatment method for water at home (%) by age and coast, population aged 16 years and over,<br/>Nunavik, 2017

			Age		Co	ast	<b>Overcrowding</b> <sup>a</sup>		
	Total	16-30	31-54	≥55	Hudson	Ungava		No	
Treatment (% yes)	74.6	76.8	73.0	72.6	71.2 <sup>1</sup>	79.0	78.9	73.2	
Boiling	50.0	48.2	50.5	53.4	48.9	51.8	57.6 <sup>1</sup>	47.5	
Filtering	49.5	56.1 <sup>3</sup>	47.1	37.7	43.4 <sup>1</sup>	56.9	54.1	47.8	
Other	7.9	7.2*	7.4*	10.9*	9.4*	5.9*	10.9*	6.3*	

#### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

3. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and over.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

## Water tank cleaning

Most people reported having had their water tank cleaned either in the last month (29%) or in the last year (40%, Table O, Appendix B). Fifteen percent (15%) did not know when their water tank was last cleaned. More Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 (23%) did not know when their water tank was last cleaned compared to older people (10%\* for 31 to 54 and 7%\*\* for 55 and over). Differences were observed by community size: 47% of Nunavimmiut in small communities reported that their water tank had been cleaned in the past month, compared to 16% of those living in large communities (Figure 8).



Figure 8 Last time water tank was cleaned (%) by community size, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

### NOTES

a. Participants who answered "Do not know" or who refused to answer the questions are presented since their percentage is equal to or exceeds 10%.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

# 4.3 HIDDEN HOMELESSNESS AND RESIDENTIAL MOBILITY

## 4.3.1 HIDDEN HOMELESSNESS

One third (33%) of Nunavimmiut reported having offered shelter to people for a certain period of time because they had nowhere else to live. This provides an indication of the extent of hidden homelessness in the region. No differences were observed by sociodemographic or socioeconomic variables (see Tables Q-R, Appendix B).

## 4.3.2 RESIDENTIAL MOBILITY

Concerning residential mobility, Nunavimmiut moved houses an average of 0.6 times in the past year (Tables Q-R, Appendix B). Residential mobility was slightly higher for men compared to women (0.6 times vs. 0.5 times); for youth (16 to 30 years old, 0.7 times) compared to adults (31 to 54 years old, 0.5 times) and older adults (55 years and over, 0.4 times); and for Hudson coast residents (0.7 vs. 0.5 for Ungava coast residents). Residential mobility was lower for those in employment, who had moved on average of 0.5 times in the last 12 months, compared to 0.7 for those not in employment. Residential mobility did not vary by community size, overcrowding, or annual personal income.

# DISCUSSION

This report presents the most recent information on housing conditions and household composition in Nunavik. On average, there were 4.8 people per household, significantly lower than the figure reported in Qanuippitaa? 2004, i.e., 5.6. The reduction in household size is further reflected in the lower prevalence of overcrowding observed in Qanuilirpitaa? 2017 compared to Qanuippitaa? 2004 (41% vs. 33%). Still, in 2017, 33% of Nunavimmiut lived in an overcrowded dwelling, defined as a dwelling with more than one person per room. At the 2016 Census, 52% of the Inuit Nunangat population was reported to live in a dwelling with at least a one-bedroom shortfall. The person-per-room ratio and the bedroom shortfall are two indicators of the suitability of housing, each providing different information on overcrowded living conditions. The bedroom shortfall is based on the Canadian National Occupancy Standard (CNOS) which computes the number of bedrooms needed to accommodate the sex, age, and relationship between household members. The cultural relevance of using either the person-per-room or CNOS measures to assess overcrowding in the Arctic has been criticized. Yet both measures clearly show that the prevalence of overcrowding is several times higher among Nunavimmiut than among the general Canadian population (Statistics Canada, 2017b). Living in an overcrowded household was less prevalent among Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and older, those living on the Ungava coast, and those with an annual income of \$20 000 or more, which speaks to the inequalities in the distribution of housing conditions in the region.

In addition to overcrowding, the results of *Qanuilirpitaa*? 2017 show that one in five (19%) Nunavimmiut reported living in a dwelling needing major repairs, which is considerably higher than the national prevalence (Statistics Canada, 2017b). Overall, the need for major repairs did not significantly vary by sociodemographic and economic variables.

*Qanuilirpitaa*? provides a first look at hidden homelessness in Nunavik. One third of Nunavimmiut reported having offered shelter to people who had nowhere else to live in the last year. Many who experience a precarious housing situation, such as homelessness or high residential mobility, are at increased risk of health problems.

Sources of drinking water were also considered in the housing component of Qanuilirpitaa? 2017. Most Nunavimmiut (82%) primarily used water from the municipal system (tap at home or tap directly at the water plant) as their main source of drinking water during summer and winter. This proportion is significantly higher than that observed in the Qanuippitaa? 2004 survey (56% in summer and 60% in winter; Messier et al., 2007). Additionally, 75% of Nunavimmiut treated their water at home with at least one method in 2017; in 2004 less than 50% treated their water (Messier et al., 2007). Significant differences were noted between the Ungava and Hudson coasts, suggesting different practices and perceptions. Households on the Ungava coast were more likely to use drinking water from the tap at the water plant; they were also more likely to treat their water at home.

Between *Qanuippitaa*? 2004 and *Qanuilipitaa*? 2017, water from lakes, rivers, snow or ice as a main water source decreased in favour of using municipal water. However, 36% of Nunavimmiut still did not use tap water at home. As a reason for not drinking tap water at home, participants mostly mentioned disliking the taste of chlorine, but this response varied by age. Nunavimmiut above the age of 31, who might have been more used to drinking natural water, more frequently cited the taste of chlorine, compared to younger ones (16 to 30 years old). Youth were also more likely to use bottled water as their main source of drinking water. Overall, these results show variations in water consumption and preferences by age group, community size and region.

Addressing housing needs in the region has the potential to help close the gap in health disparities between lnuit and the general Canadian population. Over the past decade, there have been large-scale investments in the construction of social housing in Nunavik. A study investigating the impacts of social housing construction in Nunavik and Nunavut reported significant improvements in housing conditions for those who were rehoused, such as a reduction in overcrowding and in repairs needed, and improvements in thermal comfort and sense of home (Riva et al., 2020a). This study also reported a statistically significant reduction in asthma-related symptoms, psychological distress and perceived stress for adults who were rehoused to newly built or pre-existing houses in the community (Riva et al., 2020b). A sustained commitment to housing is needed to improve living conditions and the health of the population. Successful housing initiatives are also essential to eliminate tuberculosis in Inuit Nunangat, a goal set by the federal government (Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami, 2019). In addition, investments for renovating houses to improve their structural integrity and energy efficiency are required to improve living conditions. There is also a need to explore other modes of tenure such as rent-to-own and homeownership. Nevertheless, cost considerations and chronic underinvestment remain important barriers to the construction of more sustainable and culturally adapted housing in Inuit Nunangat (Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami, 2019).



# REFERENCES

**Allard**, M., Lemay, M., Barrette, C., L'Herault, E., & Sarrazin, D. (2012). Permafrost and climate change in Nunavik and Nunatsiavut: Importance for municipal and transportation infrastructures. In M. Allard & M. Lemay (Eds.), Nunavik and Nunatsiavut: An Integrated Regional Impact Study (IRIS) of Climate Change and Modernization (pp. 171-197). Quebec City ArcticNet Inc.

**Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation**. (2018). The National Housing Strategy Glossary of Common Terms. Available at:

https://eppdscrmssa01.blob.core.windows.net/ cmhcprodcontainer/files/pdf/glossary/nhs-glossary-en. pdf?sv=2018-03-28&ss=b&srt=sco&sp=r&se=2021-05-07T03:55:04Z&st=2019-05-06T19:55:04Z&spr=https. http&sig=bFocHM6noLjK8rlhy11dy%2BkQJUBX%2BC-DKzkjLHfhUIU0%3D

#### Canadian Observatory on Homelessness. (2012).

Canadian Definition of Homelessness. Available at: <u>https://www.homelesshub.ca/sites/default/files/</u> <u>COHhomelessdefinition.pdf</u>

**Dawson**, P. (2006). Seeing like an Inuit family: The relationship between house form and culture in northern Canada. Études/Inuit/Studies, 30(2), 113-135.

**First Nations Centre**. OCAP®: Ownership, Control, Access and Possession. Sanctioned by the First Nations Information Governance Committee, Assembly of First Nations. Ottawa: National Aboriginal Health Organization. 2007.

**Gray**, A. P., Richer, F., & Harper, S. (2016). Individual-and community-level determinants of Inuit youth mental wellness. Canadian Journal of Public Health, 107(3), e251-e257.

**Hamel**, D., Hamel, G., & Gagnon, S. (2020). *Methodological Report*. Nunavik Inuit Health Survey 2017 *Qanuilirpitaa*? How are we now? Quebec: Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services (NRBHSS) & Institut national de santé publique du Québec (INSPQ).

Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami. (2014). Social Determinants of Inuit Health in Canada. Available at: <u>https://www.itk.ca/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/</u> ITK\_Social\_Determinants\_Report.pdf

Inuit Tapiriit Kanatami. (2019). Inuit Nunangat Housing Strategy. Available at: <u>https://www.itk.ca/wp-content/</u> <u>uploads/2019/04/2019-Inuit-Nunangat-Hou-</u> <u>sing-Strategy-English.pdf</u>.

# **Kativik Municipal Housing Bureau**. Tenant's Guide. 2016. Available at:

https://www.omhkativikmhb.qc.ca/images/pdf/ Tenants\_Guide\_EN.pdf

**Khan**, F. A., Fox, G. J., Lee, R. S., Riva, M., Benedetti, A., Proulx, J.-F., Jung, S., Hornby, K., Behr, M. A., & Menzies, D. (2016). Housing and tuberculosis in an Inuit village in northern Quebec: a case-control study. CMAJ Open, 4(3), E496.

**Knotsch**, C., & Kinnon, D. (2011). If Not Now... When? Addressing the Ongoing Inuit Housing Crisis in Canada. Available at:

<u>https://ruor.uottawa.ca/bits-</u> <u>tream/10393/30246/1/2011\_Inuit-Housing-Crisis-</u> <u>Canada-FullReport.pdf</u>.

**Kovesi**, T., Gilbert, N. L., Stocco, C., Fugler, D., Dales, R. E., Guay, M., & Miller, J. D. (2007). Indoor air quality and the risk of lower respiratory tract infections in young Canadian Inuit children. CMAJ, 177(2), 155-160.

**Messier**, V., Levesque, B., Proulx, J., Ward, B., Libman, M., Couillard, M., Martin, D., & Hubert, B. (2007). Zoonotic diseases, drinking water and gastroenteritis in Nunavik: a brief portrait. Kuujjuaq (Quebec, Canada): Nunavik Regional Board of Health and Social Services.

## National Collaborating Centre for Aboriginal Health.

(2017). Housing as a Social Determinant of First Nations, Inuit and Metis Health. Available at: <u>https://www.nccih.ca/495/Housing\_as\_a\_social\_</u> <u>determinant\_for\_First\_Nations, Inuit,</u> and\_M%c3%a9tis\_health.nccah?id=20.

**Perreault**, K., Riva, M., Dufresne, P. & Fletcher, C. (2020) Overcrowding and sense of home in the Canadian Arctic, Housing Studies; 35(2): 353-375.

**Riva**, M., Plusquellec, P., Juster, R.-P., Laouan-Sidi, E. A., Abdous, B., Lucas, M., Dery, S., & Dewailly, E. (2014). Household crowding is associated with higher allostatic load among the Inuit. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 68(4), 363-369.

**Riva**, M., Perreault, K., Dufresne, P., Fletcher, C., Muckle, G., Potvin, L., Bailie, R., Baron, M. (2020a). Social housing construction and improvements in housing outcomes for Inuit in Northern Canada. Housing Studies; DOI://doi.org/10.1080/02673037.2020.1739233. **Riva**, M., Fletcher, C., Dufresne, P., Perreault, K., Muckle, G., Potvin, L., Bailie, R. (2020b). Relocating to a new or pre-existing social housing unit: significant health improvements for Inuit adults in Nunavik and Nunavut. Canadian Journal of Public Health; 111: 21-30.

**Ruiz-Castell**, M., Muckle, G., Dewailly, É., Jacobson, J. L., Jacobson, S. W., Ayotte, P., & Riva, M. (2015). Household crowding and food insecurity among Inuit families with school-aged children in the Canadian Arctic. American Journal of Public Health, 105(3), e122-e132.

**Société d'habitation du Québec**. Housing in Nunavik. Government of Québec. 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.habitation.gouv.qc.ca/fileadmin/internet/</u> documents/English/logement\_\_nunavik\_2014.pdf

Statistics Canada. (2017a). Région du Nunavik [Health region, December 2017], Quebec and Canada [Country] (table). Census Profile. 2016 Census. Available at: https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/2016/dp-pd/prof/index.cfm?Lang=E Statistics Canada. (2017b). The housing conditions of Aboriginal people in Canada. Available at: <u>https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/</u> 2016/as-sa/98-200-x/2016021/98-200-x2016021-eng. pdf.

**Statistics Canada**. (2017c). Housing Reference Guide, Census of Population, 2016. Available at: <u>https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/census-recensement/</u> 2016/ref/guides/005/98-500-x2016005-eng.cfm.

**Statistics Canada**. (2018). First Nations People, Métis and Inuit in Canada: Diverse and Growing Populations. Available at: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/89-659-x/</u>

https://www.b0.statcan.gc.ca/n1/en/pub/89-659-x/ 89-659-x2018001-eng.pdf?st=UdWuf6jt

**Tester**, F. (2009) Iglutaasaavut (our new homes): neither new nor ours housing challenges of the Nunavut territorial government, Journal of Canadian Studies, 43, pp. 137–158.

# APPENDIX A QUESTIONS ON HOUSING AND DRINKING WATER

# HOUSEHOLD SIZE, COMPOSITION AND OVERCROWDING

۲۲۵ م⊳رم	›በ՟ചበՙ, ኄ‹ተኦፖ›ጋኖ‹ ፈ፦‹ተៃΓኦ፡? Ր∍Ր‹ ሏው፦ἰ‹ ፈ፦‹ተៃ୮ኦ՞ነቭ‹, 느ィԼ֊ኦኀጋᲡ១٩ˤ<ር. የተነኈ፞፝፞፝፝፝፝፝፝፝፝ ላይላና ቫኄቭ‹ ጳተላቍ. ՟Խՙተኦሙዮና ፈቃልና:	8.	live in Thinl	ncluding you, how many people usually n your home? k about all persons who usually live in your e, even if they are temporarily away. Do not t people who have a usual home elsewhere. Number of people:
$\bigcirc$	99- <sup>\$</sup> 6671%%70%%70%/70%12%70%		$\bigcirc$	99-DK/NR/R
$\bigcirc$			$\bigcirc$	55-DK/ NK/ K
8.1. <sup>ւ</sup> ե <sup>ւ</sup> ո	۷۵ペ٬ ∧۹۰٬/۹۹۹۰:	8.1.	[4A]	How many are children :
⊲)	5 ٥٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢ ٢		a)	Under 5 years old:
<)	5-17ۍ <sup>c</sup> ک۹۵خ <sup>c</sup> :		b)	5-17 years old:
$\bigcirc$	99- <sup>,</sup> 6076%CJ%69%60%67%67%67%67%		$\bigcirc$	99-DK/NR/R
8.2 <sup>ւ</sup> թւհ	◊ኖ ۵ــد٬?	8.2.	[4B]	How many are adults:
٩)	18-54♂ <sup>c</sup> ▷P▷ċ <sup>c</sup> :		a)	18-54 years old :
<)	55デ レPレデ ヘ%レ┽ <sup>゙</sup> i:		b)	55 years and older:
$\bigcirc$	99- <sup>\$</sup> 667L%%CJ%/P0%%CJ%/P0JL%%CJ%		$\bigcirc$	99-DK/NR/R
**Data or	n number of rooms and building and unit size were	e tak	en fro	m the KMHB

# STRUCTURAL DIMENSION OF THE DWELLING

- - ר אאא, <u>אַזייראראנבטארפתאללי</u> (ראטאיסיה), איזליאאחי אבינאיכאבר, איאיי,)
  - 2- 

     <li
  - . 4. <u>לייףאראב-גרי</u> (אָ בּרּאָר אישעעלי) באן דרשהארג איאליטער, איאעער ארגעער, אישער, דעט, אָקרָש, אראָר
  - 99- %●2169% %●26% %●26%
- 4. [7] <u>ΔΛιδίδιο ΔΥΓ (ΔΔΥΔουλη</u>, ΔΡι ΛΥΓΥΓ ΔΓιοίο ΔΥΝ
  - ) ۲- ۵۵۹-۵۰ ۵۲،۵۶, ۵۲،۹۹ ۵۲،۹۶۰ ۵۲،۹۶۵۲ ۵۵،۶۹)
  - 🔵 2- ΔΓ<sup>5</sup>ርδ<sup>1</sup>Γ ΔΓ<sup>5</sup>ር/J
  - ) 3- >⁻ᡄ▷ᢣᠳ<sup>◦</sup> ΔL<sup>5b</sup>
  - → 4- C۲<sup>5</sup>T <sup>5</sup>bσ<sup>c</sup>)T, j<sup>L</sup>T j<sup>L</sup>5<sup>-</sup>ö<sup>c</sup>
  - $\bigcirc$  5-  $4\sigma P\Gamma^{\flat} \ 4P^{arsigma} \Delta \sigma^{arsigma} \Gamma^{\flat}; \ r \ d\Gamma^{arsigma} \ \Lambda^{arsigma} b \ s \ r \ s^{arsigma}$
  - **99- %54%%75%/76%%75%/76%**
- 5. [8] <u>ΡΕΡ<sup>®</sup>JCΡ4Γ</u>, αΡ' ΛΥL4Γ<sup>6</sup> ΔΓ<sup>6</sup>δ'CCΡ4&ΥV
  - ) 1- \_\_\_\_V` AL'b'N'JN%L (J&ZF AL%/ AL'bPNF J&'i&)
  - 🔵 2- ΔΓΎςδις ΔΓΎςλυ
  - 3- ><sup>c</sup> ∠ ▷ ᢣ σ<sup>c</sup> Δ L<sup>5b</sup>
  - 🔵 4- C۲٬۲ ٬۵۳٬۵۲, d۲٬۲ d۱٬۲۵٬۰
  - $\bigcirc$  5-  $4\sigma P\Gamma^{\flat} \ 4P^{arphi} C \Lambda^{arphi} + \Gamma^{arphi} \Gamma^{arphi}; \ r \ d\Gamma^{arphi} \ \Lambda^{arphi} + \Gamma^{arphi} \tilde{\sigma}^{arphi}$
  - () 99- %844% C1%%15% (21%%15%)

- 2. [5] Is your current house in need of repairs?
  - 1- No, only regular maintenance is needed (painting, furnace cleaning, etc.)
  - 2- Yes, minor repairs are needed (missing or loose floor tiles, bricks or shingles, defective steps, railing or siding, etc.)
  - 3- Yes, major repairs are needed (defective plumbing or electrical wiring, structural repairs to walls, floors or ceiling, etc.)
  - 🔵 99- DK/NR/R
- 4. [7] <u>In the last summer</u>, what was the main source of drinking water in your home?
  - 1- Municipal system (tap water/water tank at home)
  - ) 2- Tap directly at the water plant
  - ) 3- Bottled water
  - 4- From nearby lake, river or stream
  - ) 5- Melted snow, ice or iceberg
  - 🔵 99- DK/NR/R
- 5. [8] <u>In the last winter</u>, what was the main source of drinking water in your home?
  - ) 1- Municipal system (tap water/water tank at home)
  - ) 2- Tap directly at the water plant
  - 3- Bottled water
    - ) 4- From nearby lake, river or stream
    - ) 5- Melted snow, ice or iceberg
  - ) 99- DK/NR/R

If does not use the municipal system as the main source of drinking water in summer or winter, answer question 6

- 6. [9] <u>C<sup>11</sup>Pσ<sup>c</sup></u> 12σ<sup>c</sup> dσJ<sup>1</sup>Dσ<sup>c</sup></u>, dαP<sup>\*</sup>σ<sup>1</sup>b Λ<sup>c</sup>dΛ<sup>i</sup> ωασΡ<sup>c</sup> ΔL<sup>3</sup>Lσ<sup>b</sup> ΔΓ<sup>3</sup><sup>b</sup>ΓJΠΔσ<sup>c</sup> ΔΓ<sup>i</sup>d<sup>\*</sup>σ?
  - Π- ΔL<sup>i</sup>Γ<sup>i</sup> հ\_<sup>i</sup>LhJΠ4<sup>i</sup>σ<sup>ii</sup>
  - <u></u> 2- ʻd^`P`b~^`j~`/J
  - <u></u> 3- ১ᠴ<sup>ւ</sup>᠘ᢣ᠋᠋᠋᠘ᡩ᠋᠖ᠳᢀ᠋ᢐᢀᠼᢩ᠘

- [9] <u>In the last 12 months</u>, what was the main reason for not using the municipal system as the main source of drinking water?
- 1- Taste of chlorine
  2- Fear of bad germs
  3- Fear of chemicals
  4- Other reasons
  99- DK/NR/R
- 7. [10] At home, do you treat the water you drink by any of the following methods?

		Yes	No	DK/
		á	406	NR/R
(♦) ارال (۹ ا	a) Boiling	٦	<u>2</u>	99
() ۵۲٫۲۵ ۲۵٬۲۶۲ (>۵٫۷, ۵٫۲۶۲۵ ۲۵٬۹۵۵ (>۵٫۷) ۵٫۲۶۲۵ ۲۵٬۹۵۵ (>۵٫۵)	b) Filtering (Brita, charcoal or similar)	01	2	99
ᢗ) ᡧᡟ <sup>ᡐ</sup> ᡥ᠊ᠳ <sup>ᡕ</sup> ᠋᠋ᢣᠴ᠋᠘ᡃ᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠋᠕᠋᠋ᡨᡥᠳ <sup>ᡕ</sup>	c) Other type of treatment	٦	<u>2</u>	99

## 8. [11] △L<sup>1</sup>6▷∩ċ ◁σ<sup>1</sup>5σ?

- ) 1- 1
- ) 2- ◊▷▷ ♡Րʿ ℙ℠⅃՟ー℠Ր՟ーጋℶʿ ◊&ʿンイL⊀ー
- ) ୬୧୦୮% ୬୯୦% ۹۹/୬୯୦% ۹۹/୬୯୦% 999 ଜ୬୦୦୦୦ ଜ୦୦୦% ۹۵/୬۲۷ - 900
- - ) 1- ۲۵۱۹۵⊆۵۰۵۲
  - <u>)</u> 2- ל<sup>י</sup>ליס
  - ) 3- √<sup>5</sup>יליד<sup>6</sup>
  - ) 4- √۲۶J∆<sup>ເ</sup> 2-5 لد ٌص
  - ) 5- √ʿʿJ∆ʿ 5 Þ∿lĊơ
  - ) 99- <sup>1</sup>607L%%CJ%/PD%%CJ%/PDJL%%CJ%

- 8. [11] Is there a water tank in your house?
  - 1- Yes
    - 2- No Go to the next block
  - 99- DK/NR/R Go to the next block
  - a) [11A] In your home, when was the water tank cleaned the last time?
    - 1- In the last month
      - 2- In the last year
      - 3- About 2 years ago
    - 4- Between 2-5 years ago
    - 5- More than five years ago
    - ) 99- DK/NR/R

# HIDDEN HOMELESSNESS AND RESIDENTIAL MOBILITY

- - ) 1- 1
  - ) 2- 006
  - ) 99- <sup>1</sup>607669<sup>6</sup>609<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>,100<sup>1</sup>
- 1. Ϲჼჼዮჾ· 12ჾ· ଏჾͿჼጋჾ·, ቴዮተልዮተበ Δ៓϶ჾ· ὦႶቴዮርተLልናV
  - 🔵 ነየረጻረህሪ፡ \_\_\_\_
  - ۶۹- ۱۵۵۲ ۲۵۰ ۲۵۰ ۲۵۰ ۲۵۰ ۲۵۰ ۹۶۰

- [6] <u>During the last 12 months</u>, were there people living in your house for a certain period of time because they had nowhere else to live. Do not count visitors.
  - 1- Yes
     2- No
     99- DK/NR/R
- 1. <u>In the past 12 months</u>, how many times did you move houses?
  - Number of times: \_\_\_\_\_
  - ) 99- DK/NR/R

# APPENDIX B SUPPLEMENTARY RESULTS

# HOUSEHOLD SIZE, COMPOSITION AND OVERCROWDING

 Table A
 Mean household size, building and dwelling area size (m<sup>2</sup>) by survey year, sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017

	Total		Sex		Age			Men			Women		
	2004	2017	Men	Women	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55
Household size	5.6	4.8 <sup>1</sup>	4.7	4.9	5.0	4.8	4.1 <sup>1</sup>	5.0	4.7	4.1 <sup>2</sup>	5.0	5.0	4.0 <sup>1</sup>
Building area (m²)	NA	188.2	198.1	178.5 <sup>1</sup>	192.9	193.0	164.2 <sup>1</sup>	206.0	201.0	171.2 <sup>1</sup>	180.0	185.4	156.7 <sup>1</sup>
Dwelling area (m <sup>2</sup> )	NA	109.5	109.2	109.8	108.1	109.6	112.9	110.3	106.8	111.9	106.0	112.3	113.8

#### NOTES

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

2. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years old.

NA: Not available

Table BMean household size, building and dwelling area size (m²) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual<br/>personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

	Coast of residence		Community size		Overcro	wding <sup>a</sup>	Emple	oyed	Annual personal income <sup>b</sup>	
	Hudson	Ungava	Small						<\$20 000	≥\$20 000
Household size	5.0 <sup>1</sup>	4.4	4.7	4.8	7.3 <sup>1</sup>	3.6	4.8	4.8	4.9	4.4
Building area (m²)	189.3	187.7	190.8	186.4	185.9	189.4	185.8	194.0	186.0	189.1
Dwelling area (m <sup>2</sup> )	110.4	107.8	110.3	108.9	110.8	108.8	109.8	108.7	111.0	107.3

#### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

b. Nunavimmiut who did not know their annual personal income (13.2%) were not included.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group.

	Total		Sex		Age			Men			Women		
	2004	2017	Men		16-30	31-54		16-30	31-54		16-30	31-54	
Adults only	13.4	20.7 <sup>1</sup>	24.6 <sup>1</sup>	16.8	13.2 <sup>1</sup>	20.9 <sup>1</sup>	40.1	16.3* <sup>3</sup>	27.3	39.3	9.9	14.6	41.1 <sup>1</sup>
One adult with children	5.1	7.2	4.4*1	9.9	7.3	8.3	4.2*	4.2*	4.6*	4.8**	10.4	12.0*	3.4**1
Two adults with children	30.7	31.7	31.0	32.4	35.6	34.0	16.3 <sup>1</sup>	33.9	34.2	16.6* <sup>1</sup>	37.3	33.7	16.0* <sup>1</sup>
More than 2 adults with children	50.8	40.4 <sup>1</sup>	40.0	40.9	44.0	36.9	39.4	45.6	33.9	39.3	42.4	39.7	39.5

### Table C Household composition (%) by survey year, sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017

#### NOTES

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

3. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and over.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

# Table DHousehold composition (%) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual personal income,<br/>population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

	Coast of residence		Community size		Overcro	wding <sup>a</sup>	Emp	loyed	Annual personal income <sup>b</sup>		
	Hudson	Ungava	Small						<\$20 000	≥\$20 000	
Adults only	18.2	24.8	22.8	19.2	2.2**1	29.0	20.6	20.9	19.9	22.8	
One adult with children	7.7	6.5	8.1	6.4	1.8** <sup>1</sup>	10.3	7.0	7.6*	7.5	7.2	
Two adults with children	29.0	34.8	30.4	32.7	25.6 <sup>1</sup>	35.1	32.6	29.8	29.0	36.1	
More than two adults with children	45.2 <sup>1</sup>	33.9	38.7	41.7	70.4 <sup>1</sup>	25.6	39.8	41.8	43.7 <sup>1</sup>	33.9	

### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

b. Nunavimmiut who did not know their annual personal income (13.2%) were not included.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.
	То	tal	S	ex		Age			Men			Women	
	2004	2017	Men	Women	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	
Number of bedrooms in the house (mean)	NA	3.0	3.0	3.0	3.0	3.1	3.0	3.0	3.0	3.0	2.9 <sup>1</sup>	3.1	3.1
Person per room (PPR) (mean)	1.0 <sup>1</sup>	1.0	1.0	1.0	1.0 <sup>1</sup>	1.0 <sup>1</sup>	0.8	1.0	0.9	0.8 <sup>1</sup>	1.0	1.0	0.8 <sup>1</sup>
Overcrowding (%)													
≤1 PPR	58.9 <sup>1</sup>	67.2	68.9	65.5	61.8	66.5	83.5 <sup>1</sup>	63.3 <sup>3</sup>	68.9	83.5	60.2	64.2	83.5 <sup>1</sup>
>1 PPR	41.1 <sup>1</sup>	32.8	31.1	34.5	38.2	33.5	16.5* <sup>1</sup>	36.7 <sup>3</sup>	31.1	16.5**	39.8	35.8	16.5* <sup>1</sup>

#### Table E Overcrowding by survey year, sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2004 and 2017

#### NOTES

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

3. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and over.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully

NA: Not available

#### Table F Overcrowding by coast of residence, community size, employment status and annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

	Coast of	residence	Commu	nity size	Overcro	owding <sup>a</sup>	Empl	loyed	Annual perse	onal income <sup>b</sup>
	Hudson	Ungava	Small	Large					<\$20 000	≥\$20 000
Number of bedrooms in the house (mean)	3.0	2.9	3.0	3.0	3.1	3.0	3.0	3.0	3.1	2.9
Person per room (PPR) (mean)	1.0 <sup>1</sup>	0.9	1.0	1.0	1.4 <sup>1</sup>	0.7	1.0	1.0	1.0 <sup>1</sup>	0.9
Overcrowding (%)										
≤1 PPR	65.3	70.7	67.0	67.4	NA	NA	66.8	67.8	63.8 <sup>1</sup>	73.5
>1 PPR	34.7 <sup>1</sup>	29.3	33.0	32.6	NA	NA	33.2	32.2	36.2 <sup>1</sup>	26.5

#### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

b. Nunavimmiut who did not know their annual personal income (13.2%) were not included.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group.

NA: Not available

### STRUCTURAL DIMENSION OF DWELLINGS

Table G Dwellings in need of repairs (%) by sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

	Tetel	S	jex		Age			Men			Women	
	Total	Men		16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55
Only regular maintenance needed	49.5	46.5	52.6	53.9	45.5	47.9	53.8	41.8	39.1	54.0	49.2	55.0
Minor repairs needed	31.4	33.5	29.2	28.2	35.2	30.5	26.7	37.8	40.7	29.7	32.7	18.8*
Major repairs needed	19.1	20.0	18.2	17.9	19.3	21.6	19.5*	20.4*	20.2*	16.4	18.2	23.2*

#### NOTES

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

Table HDwellings in need of repairs (%) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual personal income(%),<br/>population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

	Coast of	residence	Commu	nity size	Overcro	wding <sup>a</sup>	Empl	loyed	Annual perso	onal income <sup>b</sup>
	Hudson	Ungava	Small					No	<\$20 000	≥\$20 000
Only regular maintenance needed	50.8	47.5	51.4	48.2	50.0	48.9	46.4	53.8	53.0	45.0
Minor repairs needed	29.2	34.6	30.5	32.1	29.9	31.5	35.8	26.8	24.4 <sup>1</sup>	39.5
Major repairs needed	20.0	17.9	18.2	19.7	20.1	19.6	17.1	19.5	22.6	15.5

#### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

b. Nunavimmiut who did not know their annual personal income (13.2%) were not included.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group.

	То	otal	S	ex		Age			Men			Women	
	2004	2017	Men	Women	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55
Summer													
Tap at home	43.1	63.7 <sup>1</sup>	65.6	61.9	62.7	65.0	63.3	64.9	66.2	65.8	60.4	63.9	60.4
Tap at water plant	12.9	18.6 <sup>1</sup>	18.2	19.1	16.6	19.7	21.5	15.5*	19.3*	22.2*	17.6	20.0	20.6*
Bottled water	5.8	6.9	5.6*	8.1	11.3 <sup>1</sup>	4.0*	1.9**	9.7**	2.9**	NP	13.0 <sup>2</sup>	5.1*	NP
Lake/snow <sup>a</sup>	38.2	10.8 <sup>1</sup>	10.7	10.9	9.4	11.2	13.3*	9.9*	11.6*	10.6**	9.0*	10.9*	16.4*
Winter													
Tap at home	48.2	63.3 <sup>1</sup>	63.8	62.7	62.6	64.7	61.6	63.5	64.7	62.6	61.7	64.7	60.5
Tap at water plant	12.2	19.0 <sup>1</sup>	19.5	18.4	16.3	21.3	20.7	16.7*	22.1*	20.9*	15.8	20.4	20.6
Bottled water	5.0	6.2	4.5*	7.9	10.0 <sup>1</sup>	3.8*	1.9**	7.8**	NP	NP	12.3*	5.2**	NP
Lake/snow <sup>a</sup>	34.6	11.6 <sup>1</sup>	12.1	11.0	11.1	10.3	15.7*	12.0*	10.9*	15.1**	10.2	9.7*	16.4*

Table IMain source of drinking water at home in summer and winter (%) by survey year, sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over,<br/>Nunavik, 2004 and 2017

#### NOTES

a. This category sums the two responses "From nearby lake, river or stream" and "Melted snow, ice or iceberg".

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

2. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years old.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

NP: Data not presented (n < 5).

## Table JMain source of drinking water at home in summer and winter (%) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual<br/>personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

	Coast of	residence	Commu	inity size	Overcr	owdingª	Emp	loyed	Annual pers	onal income <sup>b</sup>
	Hudson	Ungava	Small	Large	Yes	No		No	<\$20 000	≥\$20 000
Summer										
Tap at home	65.1	61.0	56.0 <sup>1</sup>	69.5	67.7	62.4	63.9	64.7	63.3	64.4
Tap at water plant	15.5 <sup>1</sup>	23.0	23.3 <sup>1</sup>	15.1	15.4	19.1	18.5	18.0	17.1	20.3
Bottled water	6.9	6.8	4.7*	8.5	6.7*	7.1	6.8	7.0*	7.7*	5.8*
Lake/Snow <sup>c</sup>	12.4	9.3	16.0 <sup>1</sup>	6.9*	10.2*	11.4	10.7	10.3	11.9	9.5
Winter										
Tap at home	65.2	60.1	54.4 <sup>1</sup>	69.9	68.7	61.0	63.9	63.2	63.2	63.9
Tap at water plant	16.1 <sup>1</sup>	22.9	23.4 <sup>1</sup>	15.7	14.7	20.3	18.8	18.8	17.4	20.5
Bottled water	6.1	6.2	3.9 <sup>*1</sup>	7.9	5.9*	6.4	5.9	6.7*	6.6*	5.3*
Lake/snow <sup>c</sup>	12.6	10.8	18.3 <sup>1</sup>	6.5*	10.7*	12.4*	11.3	11.3	12.8	10.2

#### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

b. Nunavimmiut who did not know their annual personal income (13.2%) were not included.

c. This category sums the two responses "From nearby lake, river or stream" and "Melted snow, ice or iceberg".

1. Statistically significant difference observed compared to the other group.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

	Track	S	ex		Age			Men			Women	
	Total	Men		16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	
Taste of chlorine	42.1	46.5	37.7	30.0 <sup>1</sup>	51.3	54.4	32.6*	60.8 <sup>2</sup>	53.0*	27.4 <sup>3</sup>	42.3	55.9
Fear of bad germs	15.0	16.5*	13.4*	19.9*	11.6*	9.1**	23.8**	11.8**	NP	16.1*	11.4**	10.5**
Fear of chemicals	5.9	4.1**	7.7	5.7**	3.6**	11.8**	NP	NP	13.6**	8.2**	6.2**	9.9**
Other reasons	27.1	23.3	30.7	32.7 <sup>3</sup>	26.5	13.2**	29.1*	20.2**	14.8**	36.2 <sup>3</sup>	32.6 <sup>3</sup>	11.5**
DK/NR/R	10.0	9.5**	10.5*	11.7	7.1**	11.5**	11.4**	NP	NP	12.1*	7.6**	12.3**

#### Table K Main reason for not using the municipal system as the main source of water (%) by sex and age, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017<sup>a</sup>

#### NOTES

a. Proportion computed excluding 62% of Nunavimmiut who reported using the municipal water system.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

2. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years old.

3. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and over.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

NP: Data not presented (n < 5).

DK/NR/R: Do not know/No response/Refused to answer

 Table L
 Main reason for not using the municipal system as the main source of water (%) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual personal income, excluding 62% of Nunavimmiut who use the municipal system, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

	Coast of	residence	Commu	nity size	Overcro	owding <sup>a</sup>	Empl	Employed Annual perso		onal income <sup>b</sup>
	Hudson	Ungava	Small	Large	Yes	No	Yes	No	<\$20 000	≥\$20 000
Taste of chlorine	39.5	46.1	45.3	38.4	37.4	45.6	43.7	37.0	38.3	49.5
Fear of bad germs	14.6	15.2	12.7*	17.5*	14.4*	14.0*	16.0	13.8*	14.2*	18.2*
Fear of chemicals	5.4	6.6	6.4*	5.4**	5.6**	6.7*	4.3*	9.5*	7.2*	4.7**
Other reasons	29.1	23.7	24.2	30.3	32.7	24.4	27.5	26.3	28.1	21.9
DK/NR/R	11.4*	8.4	11.4*	8.4**	9.9**	9.3*	8.5*	13.5*	12.2*	5.7**

#### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

b. Nunavimmiut who did not know their annual personal income (13.2%) were not included.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

DK/NR/R: Do not know/No response/Refused to answer

	Track	5	Sex		Age			Men			Women	
	Total	Men	Women	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55
Any treatment												
Yes	74.6	74.3	74.8	76.8	73.0	72.6	76.8	74.7	70.2	76.9	71.2	75.3
No	25.4	25.7	25.2	23.2	27.0	27.4	23.2*	25.3	29.8*	23.1	28.8	24.7*
Boiling												
Yes	50.0	50.3	49.7	48.2	50.5	53.4	45.4	53.0	52.7	50.9	48.2	54.2
No	50.0	49.7	50.3	51.8	49.5	46.6	54.6	47.0	47.3	49.1	51.8	45.8
Filtering												
Yes	49.5	49.3	49.7	56.1 <sup>3</sup>	47.1	37.7	56.0	50.2	30.8* <sup>1</sup>	56.3	44.1 <sup>2</sup>	45.5
No	50.5	50.7	50.3	43.9 <sup>3</sup>	52.9	62.3	44.0	49.8	69.2	43.7	55.9 <sup>2</sup>	54.5
Other												
Yes	7.9	10.3*	5.5*	7.2*	7.4*	10.9*	11.0*	9.2**	10.9**	3.5**	5.6**	11.0**
No	92.1	89.7	94.5	92.8	92.6	89.1	89.0	90.8	89.1	96.5 <sup>3</sup>	94.4	89.0

#### Table M Methods of water treatment (%) by sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

#### NOTES

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

2. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years old.

3. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and over.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

32

	Coast of	residence	Commu	nity size	Overcro	owding <sup>a</sup>	Empl	oyed	Annual pers	onal income <sup>b</sup>
	Hudson	Ungava	Small						<\$20 000	≥\$20 000
Any treatment										
Yes	71.2 <sup>1</sup>	79.0	73.2	75.6	78.9	73.2	74.7	74.0	74.7	73.4
No	28.8 <sup>1</sup>	21.0	26.8	24.4	21.1	26.8	25.3	26.0	25.3	26.6
Boiling										
Yes	48.9	51.8	52.1	48.4	57.6 <sup>1</sup>	47.5	48.3	52.9	53.3	45.9
No	51.1	48.2	47.9	51.6	42.4 <sup>1</sup>	52.5	51.7	47.1	46.7	54.1
Filtering										
Yes	43.4 <sup>1</sup>	56.9	48.4	50.3	54.1	47.8	52.3	43.6	45.4	53.4
No	56.6 <sup>1</sup>	43.1	51.6	49.7	45.9	52.2	47.7	56.4	54.6	46.6
Other										
Yes	9.4*	5.9*	8.5*	7.4*	10.9*	6.3*	6.9*	10.2*	9.9*	5.1*
No	90.6	94.1	91.5	92.6	89.1	93.7	93.1	89.8	90.1	94.9

## Table N Methods of water treatment (%) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

#### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

b. Nunavimmiut who did not know their annual personal income (13.2%) were not included.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

	Track	S	iex		Age			Men			Women	
	Total	Men	Women	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55
Water tank in the house												
Yes	94.5	94.3	94.8	96.8 <sup>3</sup>	94.3	89.1	96.1	94.5	89.3	97.6 <sup>1</sup>	94.2	88.9
No	5.5	5.7	5.2	3.2 <sup>3</sup>	5.7	10.9	3.9**	5.5*	10.7**	2.4 <sup>1</sup>	5.8*	11.1**
Last time the water tank was cleaned (excl. 5% w/o water tank)												
In the last month	29.0	30.3	27.7	28.9	26.0	36.8	33.6	24.0	36.1	24.1 <sup>3</sup>	28.0	37.6
In the last year	39.8	38.9	40.8	34.1	44.6 <sup>2</sup>	44.1	33.8	43.7	41.2	34.4	45.4 <sup>2</sup>	47.3
About 2 years ago	10.6	13.0	8.1	9.6*	12.0*	10.0*	9.1**	16.7*	15.1**	10.1*	7.4*	4.3**
More than 2 years ago	5.6	6.1*	5.0*	4.9*	7.6*	NP	5.6**	8.1**	NP	4.2*	7.2*	NP
DK/NR/Rª	15.0	11.6	18.4 <sup>*1</sup>	22.5 <sup>1</sup>	9.8*	6.7**	17.9*	7.4**	NP	27.2	12.0* <sup>2</sup>	9.2**

#### Table O Water tank and water tank cleaning (%) by sex, age and age group by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

#### NOTES

a. Do not know/No response/Refused to answer

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

2. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years old.

3. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and over.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

NP: Data not presented (n < 5).

	Coast of	residence	Commu	nity size	Overcro	owding <sup>a</sup>	Emp	oloyed	Annual pers	onal income <sup>b</sup>
	Hudson	Ungava	Small						<\$20 000	≥\$20 000
Water tank in the house										
Yes	93.1	96.3	91.3 <sup>1</sup>	97.0	96.9	93.5	95.3	92.9	93.8	95.6
No	6.9	3.7	8.7*1	3.0*	3.1** <sup>1</sup>	6.5	4.7	7.1*	6.2*	4.4*
Last time the water tank was cleaned (excl. 5% w/o water tank)										
In the last month	26.0 <sup>1</sup>	33.3	47.0 <sup>1</sup>	16.4	28.9	29.3	29.2	28.4	32.3	25.5
In the last year	41.0	37.3	34.1 <sup>1</sup>	43.8	38.4	41.8	40.9	37.8	36.3 <sup>1</sup>	47.0
About 2 years ago	11.1	10.0	4.4*1	14.9	9.2	10.5*	10.6	10.7*	9.1	10.3*
More than 2 years ago	7.3*	4.0*	3.4*	7.1*	5.2*	5.5*	4.9*	6.5*	6.9*	4.7*
DK/NR/R	14.7	15.3	11.1 <sup>1</sup>	17.7	18.3	12.9	14.5	16.6	15.4	12.5

## Table P Water tank and water tank cleaning (%) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

#### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

b. Nunavimmiut who did not know their annual personal income (13.2%) were not included.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully

\*\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 25%. The proportion is shown for information only.

DKNR: Do not know/No response/Refused to answer

### HIDDEN HOMELESSNESS AND RESIDENTIAL MOBILITY

Table Q	Hidden homelessness and residential mobility (%) by sex, age ar	nd age by sex, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017
---------	---	---

	Total	Sex		Age			Men			Women		
		Men	Women	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55	16-30	31-54	≥55
People living in house because they have nowhere else to live												
Yes	33.0	33.5	32.4	36.2	31.7	27.7	34.2	34.6	29.6*	38.2	28.8	25.5*
No	67.0	66.5	67.6	63.8	68.3	72.3	65.8	65.4	70.4	61.8	71.2	74.5
Mean number of times people moved houses in the past year	0.6	0.6	0.5 <sup>1</sup>	0.7 <sup>1</sup>	0.5	0.4*	0.8 <sup>3</sup>	0.6	0.4*	0.7	0.4 <sup>2</sup>	0.4*

#### NOTES

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group for variables with two response categories, or compared to other groups for variables with more than two response categories.

2. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 16 to 30 years old.

3. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to Nunavimmiut aged 55 years and over.

\* The coefficient of variation is greater than 15% and lower than or equal to 25%. The proportion should be interpreted carefully.

# Table R Hidden homelessness and residential mobility (%) by coast of residence, community size, overcrowding, employment status and annual personal income, population aged 16 years and over, Nunavik, 2017

	Coast of residence		Community size		<b>Overcrowding</b> <sup>a</sup>		Employed		Annual personal income <sup>b</sup>	
	Hudson	Ungava	Small	Large					<\$20 000	≥\$20 000
People living in house because they have nowhere else to live										
Yes	33.5	32.0	29.6	35.5	32.3	33.5	33.1	33.5	34.2	31.5
No	66.5	68.0	70.4	64.5	67.7	66.5	66.9	66.5	65.8	68.5
Mean number of times people moved houses in the past year	0.7 <sup>1</sup>	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.6	0.5 <sup>1</sup>	0.7	0.7	0.4

#### NOTES

a. Overcrowding could not be calculated for 8.7% of the sample.

b. Nunavimmiut who did not know their annual personal income (13.2%) were not included.

1. Statistically significant difference observed using the 5% threshold compared to the other group.

37



